
2022 SPRING/SUMMER HIGHLIGHTS  

& 2021 ANNUAL REPORT

“I’m so thankful that I’m now able to conserve 
this land. I’ve never taken it for granted—and 
neither did my ancestors. I think they would 
be proud of what I am doing.”

– Bob Burt



New opportunities on the horizon
As spring shifts to summer, and Tug Hill blossoms into its seasonal glory,  
I wanted to take a moment to thank you as someone who cares deeply  
about Tug Hill — and to thank someone who has helped make the land trust 
what it is today.

Over the past 30 years, notwithstanding a short stint to Alaska while her  
husband was stationed at Ft. Wainwright, Linda Garrett has served as 
our executive director. That time has been one of growth, opportunity, 
challenges and amazing results.  

We have worked together as colleagues and friends. We’ve literally 
walked together down long paths in the woods brainstorming about 
how the land trust could conserve more land, serve more people, 
share more joy, and support more communities. 

Linda has always believed in team leadership; in the power of doing 
more together. She’s been humble in the effort it has taken to get here.

Now as Linda takes on a new role as the New York regional director 
for American Farmland Trust, please join me in expressing our collective 
appreciation for all she has done as a land trust leader, conservationist, 
friend, and community member. 

Thanks to growing community support, and a renewed sense of urgency to 
conserve the lands throughout the entire region of Tug Hill and neighboring 
communities, we are poised to tap the opportunities ahead.  Already there are 
farmland protection projects underway, new trails and conservation areas in 
the works, urban initiatives, and educational programs ramping up. 

We believe everyone deserves to experience the wonder and beauty of land 
and water, both close to home as well the remote corners of Tug Hill. 

We know that wildlife, farmland, clean water, and the special places in our  
region are vulnerable to haphazard development, extreme weather, and 
changing circumstances. There is no time to waste. That’s why we look 
forward to celebrating Linda’s leadership and introducing our new executive 
director this coming summer. 

On behalf of all of us here at the Land Trust, we look forward to seeing you  
as we tap opportunities to continue to conserve the essence of Tug Hill.

Bob Keller 
Board Chair

A change at the helm, with deep appreciation
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I remember one of the first times I was up on the Hill. I was visiting John  
Constable’s camp, talking with him about the history of his family and how  
important it was to him to protect his remaining 250 acres. It was spring, and  
we were deep in the woods. The trees had that damp, musty smell that winter 
leaves give off as the snow melts. That’s when I fell in love with Tug Hill.

For those of you who know me really well, you know how crazy I am about snow. 
Tug Hill has been the perfect place for me. As much as I love all the snow and 
the forests and rivers that run out from them, what has stuck with me over  
the past 30 years I have been here in Tug Hill is so much more than that.

It’s more than the farms, with their sweeping views and long lines of cows 
coming in for milking. It’s more than the wildlife, listening to the pileated 
woodpeckers or the calls of the owls. 

What has made my time as executive director of Tug Hill Tomorrow Land  
Trust the most special are the people. People like you. 

Looking back, it’s been the hundreds — maybe thousands — of hours sitting 
down at kitchen tables and front porches, talking with families about why 
they want to conserve their land. It’s the times we’ve walked the land  
together, weathered joy and sadness together, and thought about what  
it means to be from here. To be from Tug Hill. To love Tug Hill. 

It’s all of you who have come on walks, paddles, and snowshoe outings, 
shared a beer, a cup of coffee, and a laugh. You are my Tug Hill family.

It has been a privilege over the years to call Tug Hill my home and you as  
my family, my community. I’m delighted that my new position with American 
Farmland Trust will allow me to continue to expand the reach and impact  
of farms, food, and the places we all call home. And, I will be assisting as  
Tug Hill Tomorrow Land Trust transitions to a new executive director.

There has never been a time where conservation is more needed. I look  
forward to working with you, and the land trust, in new ways in the  
coming years.  

Sincerely,

Linda M. Garrett 
Executive Director

It’s the little things that stick with me

“It has been a privilege over 
the years to call Tug Hill my 
home and you as my family, 
my community.”
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There’s good news for New York’s forests. The New York 
Department of Environmental Conservation and the 
New York office of the Land Trust Alliance (the Alliance) 

recently announced they will provide conservation funding  
to forest owners. 

The 2022 Forest Conservation Easements for Land Trusts Program offers 
competitive matching grants of up to $350,000 to fund the acquisition of 
conservation easements on forestland in New York State (NYS). The grants 
will be awarded to qualified New York land trusts, to partner with landowners  
and communities to increase the pace of forested land conservation to 
combat climate change.

The program is funded through the state Environmental Protection Fund 
(EPF) and will be administered by the Alliance, a national conservation 
organization that supports land trusts across the country with conservation 
policy initiatives, technical assistance, trainings, and best practices. 

The grant program comes at an opportune time given the importance of 
local forestlands. 

Forest and woodlands are widely recognized as key players in helping to:

•	Reduce flooding from extreme weather.

•	Provide critical habitat for woodland-based species like bobcat, red fox, 
and great-horned owls. 

•	Slowly release water through dry periods into neighboring streams and 
rivers —critical components to the health of our region’s waterways. 

According to the 2020 NYS Forest Action Plan, privately owned forestlands 
cover 13.62 million acres and represent 74 percent of New York’s forests. 
Over 10 million acres are family-owned or non-corporate forests. Nearly 
700,000 private forest landowners provide the public with the benefits  
of clean air and water, carbon sequestration, wildlife habitat, and a forest- 
based economy. 

The program is similar to the current state farmland protection program: 
landowners are compensated when they permanently conserve their  
woodlands based on a conservation easement appraisal.  

Our land trust is working with several local landowners to apply for grant 
funding in 2022, and we hope to work with more in 2023 should funding  
be allocated again as part of the Environmental Protection Fund.

For more information please visit the Land Trust Alliance website under  
the Forest Conservation Easement Program for Land Trusts in the New York 
program area: www.landtrustalliance.org/land-trusts/field-services/new-
york-program.

It’s all about the trees
New forest conservation program announced
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Quick Facts About Conservation Easements
Are you interested in exploring if land conservation might be right for you,  
or for someone you know? Here are some quick facts that might be helpful. 

1. What is a Conservation Easement? 
A conservation easement is a land protection tool, written  
in the form of a deed that runs with the land for generations. 
Landowners conserve their land for a variety of reasons using 
a conservation easement including the love of the land,  
leaving a conservation legacy, and helping to transfer the 
land to the next generation. 

2. Voluntary 
All landowners who decide to conserve their land with a 
conservation easement do so voluntarily. Some donate the 
development rights and can receive an income tax benefit. 
Others are compensated for their easement through grant 
programs like the new Forest Conservation Easement  
Program and NYS’s farmland protection program. 

3. Ownership Retained 
When you conserve your land with a conservation easement 
you continue to own the property. You can lease, sell,  
bequeath or give away your land. The conservation  
easement remains in effect, giving you peace of mind. 

4. They Don’t Prohibit All Development
Depending on what you and our land trust are working to 
conserve, an easement often allows for limited development 
that is compatible with the conservation goals. Working 
lands, including forestry and farming, are often part of a 
conservation project. Hunting, fishing, snowmobiling, and 
other forms of recreation are usually allowed. Public access 
is at the discretion of the landowner unless specifically part 
of the project. 
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For additional information please visit TugHillTomorrowLandTrust.org
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Tucked behind Walmart, Candlewood Suites, and Taco Bell, and not far from 
Fort Drum, in Jefferson County, there lies over a hundred acres of woodlands 
— home to a variety of wildlife, including the threatened Indiana and northern 
 long-eared bats. 

Now, 101 acres of at-risk lands have been conserved thanks to a partnership 
between the Tug Hill Tomorrow Land Trust and Fort Drum — through the 
Army Compatible Use Buffer program (ACUB) — as well as Ducks Unlimited. 
The land is connected to an additional 15 acres of important bat habitat, 
owned and protected by the Ontario Bays Initiative. 

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service notes 
that these bats typically roost under 
the bark or in crevasses of trees three 
inches or more in diameter. The area 
currently has little in the way of  
public conservation lands. 

With Fort Drum housing not far 
away, this new conservation area will 
provide a place for families to go to 
enjoy the sounds and sights of birds 
like turkey, owls, and hawks, like the 
northern harrier. 

Bats play an important role in the 
overall health of the ecosystem,  
including eating hundreds of 
thousands of mosquitoes 
every year. Yet bats, as  
a species, have had a  
challenging time of late. 

If you were driving down Route 11, you might be hard-pressed 
to know that you were almost within walking distance of a rare, 
and special, conservation area. 

Critical habitat is protected 
thanks to a team effort
An unexpected special place helps save threatened  
and endangered bats

The new conservation area will 
be managed for endangered bats 
(shown above with yellow dots) 
 and other pollinators like the  
fritillary butterfly.
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David Smith spent his 40-year career 
at the New York State Department of 
Environmental Conservation helping 
others care for the forestlands and 
waters they loved. 

He had a gift for listening to local 
landowners, industry leaders, and 
community officials — and helping 
make decisions that benefited land 
and people. 

David was an inspiration to many 
throughout Tug Hill. Sadly, he passed 
away last December after battling 
pancreatic cancer. 

This new conservation area  
is now dedicated in his honor. 
On April 22nd of this year, a small 
gathering of family, friends, and  
colleagues celebrated his life and all 
he has done for conservation with  
the dedication of the nature area. 

It was a perfect way to commemorate 
his talent for looking out for both the 
lands and people of the North Country.  
He is dearly missed, but his legacy  
will carry on.  

Due to habitat loss, increased stress from white-nose disease and a  
changing climate, all bats have plummeted in population. Studies have  
reported over a 90% decline of the Indiana and northern long-eared bat 
species in the northeast. The protection of this area will help provide a secure 
place for bats to find food and roost, while also protecting habitat for other 
wildlife, like the pileated woodpecker. 

Conservation of these lands also provides for important water absorption  
areas. Northern New York is experiencing greater intensity of rainfall, with 
that pattern expected to increase over the next several decades. 

This is particularly true in this area near Ft. Drum, where development and 
paved surfaces are expanding.

Yet for some, it’s the proximity of having a nice place to visit nature that has 
the strongest allure. “So many people are scared of bats,” commented Leslie 
DiStefano, who lives near Fort Drum. “But I know they eat thousands of  
mosquitoes, and they won’t hurt you. Personally, I love seeing the bats.  
I can’t wait to bring my family out here.”

Bats are also pollinators for local farms and are important to overall success 
in agriculture. There are a number of protected farms within five miles of this 
new conservation area, creating a block of conservation lands that provide  
habitat to a variety of wildlife, produce local food, and support a network of 
agriculture-related businesses. 

Over the coming year, Tug Hill Tomorrow Land Trust will be working with  
project partners to secure approximately $35,000 in funding needed to  
establish the first phase of trails in the new conservation area. Improvements 
will include a parking area and the design and installation of educational and  
related signage. If you’d like to donate to this project, please contact Emily 
Males at emales@tughilltomorrow.org.

David S. Smith Public  
Conservation Area
A tribute to NYS DEC Region 6,  
Regional Forester
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New public conservation  
area in the works
Partnerships take flight

If you’re looking for a place to immerse yourself in nature, 
surrounded by birds who depend on healthy grasslands, wet 
meadows, and forested wetlands, you’ll soon find a beautiful 

place to walk in West Turin, Lewis County.    

Thanks to a partnership with  
Ducks Unlimited (DU), the Tug Hill 
Tomorrow Land Trust will soon own 
an 85-acre parcel of restored wet-
land habitat that will be managed  
by DU for the next 10 years. 

The New York Department of  
Environmental Conservation’s State  
Wildlife Action Plan notes a number  
of important birds live in or migrate 
through the area. 

These birds need quality habitat to 
flourish, including the endangered 
blue-winged teal; the threatened 
eastern meadowlark, bobolink, and 
scarlet tanager; and the American 
kestrel, northern harrier, ruffed 
grouse, and American woodcock  
(a species of special concern).  

Those sightings don’t factor in  
numerous other birds and wildlife 
that are increasingly facing a loss  

of wetland and grassland habitat in 
the region. 

To help address this challenge, DU 
has spent several years restoring the 
land for wetland-dependent wildlife, 
including planting hundreds of trees. 

The restoration will also help slow 
down climate change by storing 
carbon in the roots of trees and 
wetland plants and soils. 

This summer and fall we will be 
working to raise $25,000 to initiate 
the first phase of establishing trails 
and related signage. 

We hope to install at least one  
bird watching platform and benches 
(funding permitting) this year, as well. 

Because of the generosity of  
people like you, this special place 
will become a haven for wildlife as 
well as people of all ages to enjoy 
wetland birds and their habitat. 
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Impact of climate change and habitat loss on birds
Research by National Audubon, the American Bird Conservancy, and others 
has documented that we have lost over three billion birds in the last 50 years. 
That’s over 20% of the North American bird population due to loss of  
habitat, pesticides, and climate change stress.
National Audubon’s research, Survival by Degrees: 389 Bird Species on the  
Brink, reveals that of the remaining birds, as much as 67% are at increased  
risk of extinction due to climate change stress. Protecting critical habitat  
and transitioning to compatible renewables to slow down climate change  
is instrumental for the survival of these birds. 

You can read the study on Audubon’s website:  
www.audubon.org/climate/survivalbydegrees.

Thanks to a partnership with Ducks Unlimited (DU), 
the Tug Hill Tomorrow Land Trust will soon own an 

85-acre parcel of restored wetland habitat that  
will be managed by DU for the next ten years. 
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The 431-acre farm is fairly flat, with long views towards the southern  
Adirondacks. In fact, it’s directly adjacent to the Adirondack Park and serves 
as an important part of the wildlife corridor from the Adirondacks to Tug Hill 
and to the Mohawk Valley. 

Because of its proximity to West Canada Creek, it’s part of an area that has 
long been a conservation priority due to the river, wildlife, history, and  
agricultural lands. 

The farm’s legacy
Over the years the farm was primarily a dairy operation. 

Now, Bob, the last in the Burt family lineage to farm here, plants primarily  
oats and soybeans, and hays the fields. He also manages about 400 maple 
taps and produces maple syrup the traditional way, collecting sap with  
buckets with a crew of volunteer friends and neighbors.   

Long hours outside, in all kinds of weather, has made Bob a fan of watching 
wildlife and sharing what happens in the region. 

In November 2015 he agreed to host a weather station on the north end  
of the farm to provide data for The New York State (NYS) Mesonet Early 
Warning Weather Detection System (#32 of the 126 sites across NYS).   

Bob’s goal, after 83 years of being connected to this place, is that the farm 
will remain intact for future generations to farm and enjoy. 

“This is a magical place. The thought of losing it to development is too much 
to bear. When you’re at the farm, you notice things. You notice the seasons 
and the passing of time. Early spring is when the sap starts flowing and the 
migrating geese stop in the fields.

“In the summer, you can hear fox and coyotes calling. Then, in the fall, with 
the changing colors of the maples and oaks, the skyline comes ablaze against 
the blue sky. Finally, in winter, as the wind whips over the land, the snow 
stacks up against the barns and sparkles in the sun. It’s no wonder my family 
has called this place home for over 200 years.” Bob pauses and looks around 
the farm. 

“I’m so thankful that I’m now able to conserve this land. I’ve never taken it for 
granted—and neither did my ancestors. I think they would be proud of what I 
am doing.”

200 years and counting
A remarkable man conserves his family’s land

Our family came to this area in 1800, just after the Town of Norway was formed. My great,  
  great, great, great grandfather served in the French & Indian and Revolutionary Wars  
and purchased the farm with pension money, or possibly in lieu of pension money,”  

explained Bob Burt.   

“

“People get excited about a ‘Century 
Farm’, but this is way more than that,” 
reflected Burt. “This land has been home 
to five generations of Burt’s, and we all 
were involved in farming, to some degree. 
We see this farm as part of the community, 
which is why it’s so important to conserve 
it. There just aren’t farms like this much 
anymore.” 
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“This is a magical place. The thought of losing  
it to development is too much to bear.”

The weather station is part of an advanced, statewide  
observation network. Comprised of several stand-alone 
sub-networks (Standard, Profiler, Flux, and Snow)  
that operate together to provide real-time weather 
information for operational and research applications.
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According to a study by the  
nonprofit research organization 
Common Sense Media, as reported 
by the New York Times, screen use 
went up among tweens (ages 8 to 
12) to, on average, five hours a day 
between 2019 and 2021. 

This increase of 17% is likely due, 
in part, to the pandemic as families 
grappled with lack of childcare,  
remote schooling, and the challenges  
of isolation and reduced in-person 
interaction.

Yet, as noted by Jean Twenge,  
Professor of Psychology at San 
Diego State University, it’s a trend 
that’s been on the rise for a while. 
It’s not all bad. Yet more and more 
studies are raising childhood  
psychologists’ concerns that this 
level of screen time may be altering 
the brain… and not in a good way.

Enter nature. And Nature 
Backpacks. 
Thanks to a new partnership  
with local libraries in Poland,  
Westernville, and Remsen, with 
initial funding by the Casimir S. 
Butnoris Fund of the Community 
Foundation of Herkimer and  
Oneida Counties, Inc., the Nature 
Backpacks pilot program will  
provide nature backpacks for  

loan starting this summer. 

Nature, curiosity,  
and partnerships
The backpacks are designed  
to inspire nature exploration  
and curiosity — and provide an  
alternative to screen time inside. 

“Our community members will put 
these to good use in our wonderful 
outdoor spaces we are so fortunate 
to have in our area,” explained  
Mary Jo Miller, the librarian at the 
Western Town Library. “We appreciate  
the land trust’s partnership and  
continued effort to provide mean-
ingful resources for our patrons. 
So many families are looking for 
opportunities to engage kids in new 
ways outdoors.”

Each backpack contains equipment, 
activities, and local trail information 
for their use specific to each theme 
beginning with Animal Tracks and 
Signs, and Birds. The activities are 
designed for all ages and will suit 
any family. 

Tug Hill Tomorrow Land Trust will 
present demonstration programs, 
and work with the libraries to  
maintain and replenish the  
backpacks, ensuring they are in 
good condition and fully supplied.

It costs approximately $110 per 
backpack, fully loaded. If you’d like 
to sponsor a backpack and expand 
the program, let us know. 

While kids are more “plugged in” 
than ever, this is a tool to help  
empower parents and caregivers  
to bring the joy of nature to life.

Can a backpack save the day? 
Did you know that kids spend more time on their 
phones and electronic devices than ever before? 

Lorraine Hefner and Sandra DeLand, 
Library Co-Directors at the Didymus 
Thomas Memorial Library in Remsen 
observed, “Part of having a fun time  
outside is connecting to living things and 
anticipating what you might see again. 
This backpack program helps to do just 
that, at a time when many kids aren’t 
feeling comfortable in nature. It’s going  
to help promote the outdoors as a fun 
place to learn.”
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Wild Turkey

Over the years, the event grew and evolved. Now designed as a weeks-long  
Bird Quest experience, participants learn about birds via supplemental  
information, including how to connect with birds through crafts, worksheets,  
and outdoor activities. 

Local businesses donate birdseed and bird feeders, while our staff help  
coordinate activities and provide new resources. The annual event culminates  
in May as everyone watches for birds at their feeders and logs their sightings. 

This year was the most popular Bird Quest to date, with  
over 50 schools, homeschooler families, and family and  
individual teams participating — over 400 kids and adults 
celebrated birds. 

The timing was more important than ever 
“Kids are still feeling the stress of the pandemic, and we are finding that  
Bird Quest is a great way to re-engage with each other,” noted Jessica Halsey,  
a first-time participating educator from Altmar-Parish Williamstown. “With  
the weather being so unpredictable, the kids are stir-crazy. Bird Quest has 

brought us all some welcome  
joy and focus on the grey and 
overcast days.” 

With new trails in the works at 
various public conservation areas 
in Tug Hill, we look forward to 
seeing you out in nature,  
listening to and watching  
the birds.  

Bird Quest Soars to new heights

Twenty-five years ago, Linda Gibbs, now our Community  
Programs Director, had an idea. Why not connect people  
to nature via birds through a 24-hour Birdathon? It was a hit.

In addition to feeders and birdseed, participants 
also receive a Tug Hill natural history guide,  
designed and illustrated by Bob McNamara. 

Great Horned Owl
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Want to have fun this 
summer? 
New programs are announced
Starting in June you’ll find programs focused on fishing, 
kayaking, and water quality just to name a few. We’ll 
also be announcing volunteer days to help create new 
trails and improve existing ones.

There’s a new twist, too. 

With the recent addition to our team of John Souva 
III, land protection and outreach manager, we will now 
be able to host new programs in Oswego, Oneida, and 
Herkimer counties. This year, John is already offering 
programs geared to first-time nature hikers and  
walkers, expanding our presence in schools, and  
partnering with area nonprofits to more fully serve  
our southern region and urban communities. 

Stay up-to-date: Check out our website and sign up for our free online newsletter for regular updates. You’ll also 
find announcements, photos, and highlights on our Facebook and Instagram pages. We hope to see you this summer. 

Don't we know it. As the world seems to go faster  
and faster, and projects and program requests come in 
from all corners of Tug Hill, we rely increasingly on the 
generosity and talent of our volunteers to make the 
magic happen. 

These talented, compassionate, and knowledgeable 
people are the power behind the trails, library and 
community programs, photography for our calendar 
and social media, and getting out our newsletters and 
reports. 

As Anne Richter explained, “I volunteer because it 
makes me feel good. I’m part of the change that’s  
important to me. And I have a good time working  
side-by-side with others who care.”

If you’d like to volunteer there’s a place for you. 
You can spend a couple of hours, or all day, depending on your interest and availability. Often, there’s a way to include 
friends and family. Give Lin Gibbs a call or email her at lgibbs@tughilltomorrow.org to explore what feels right.  
Watch our Facebook and Instagram pages for announcements too. 

You give the time and talent, we share our gratitude
Have you heard the saying that the most treasured thing each of us has is time?

Anne Richter, Meredith Davison, and Lin Gibbs ready a newsletter 
filled with good news for mailng to members and our community.
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Farms. Ten farmland protection grant applications, 
covering 3,791 acres, were submitted at the request of 
local farm families and their towns. 
It takes over 50 hours of technical assistance to submit  
one of these grants. To date, six families have been 
awarded NYS Farmland Protection grants.

Wildlife habitat. Thanks to our members and 
supporters over the last 30 years, we conserved forest-
lands and woodlands throughout the Tug Hill Region, 
totaling over 21,000 acres. 
These lands are increasingly important for wildlife to be 
able to move freely in a changing climate. 

Trails. Trails took a leap forward thanks to volunteers, 
contributions from local businesses, and donors like you. 
New tails at the French Settlement Road Public  
Conservation Area in Lorraine, Jefferson County and  
the 20-mile Traverse Trail in Osceola and Montague  
in Lewis County are poised to come to completion  
in 2022.

Community. Connecting people to the land, and  
to each other, is core to who we are as a land trust.  
This was even more important during 2021, with the 
pandemic. Programs like Sustain Music in Nature and  
the revived Venerable Folks of Tug Hill exhibit celebrated 
Tug Hill’s heritage. 

Education. The Bird Quest went remote, engaging 
people from all over the region. Library partnerships and 
programs with schools created inspiration for youth at a 
time when many were experiencing remote learning. 

Southern Tug Hill conservation boost. 
Thanks to generous donations by people like you and 
the Richard Shineman Foundation, the Community 
Foundation of Herkimer and Oneida Counties, Inc., 
and the Bull Family Fund, we now have a talented staff 
member located in the Camden area to help facilitate 
conservation projects and innovative programs. 

To the surprise of many, but not 
to us because we knew you’d 
show up and make amazing 

things happen, 2021 has set the 
stage for an extraordinary 2022. 

2021 Expenses
nn	 Program Services	 $546,726
nn	 Fundraising	 $125,431
nn	 Administration 	 $  64,772
	 Total	 $736,929

2021 Income
nn	 Individuals & Businesses 	$215,217 
nn	 Foundations & Grants	 $570,344
nn	 Special Events 	 $  39,230
nn	 Other Income	 $572,226
	 Total*	 $1,397,017

2021 Annual Report Highlights
Despite the challenges of the pandemic, the conservation work kept on going

Here are some highlights

People like you showed up on the trails, at 
our programs, and contributed to the future 
we all wish to see. 

Thank you for stepping up and believing 
in the power of nature, local farms, clean 
water, and places for people to enjoy trails 
close to home. 

A special thank you to everyone who  
contributed to the Tug Hill for Tomorrow  
Campaign. With the success of the campaign,  
and ongoing fundraising efforts this year, we  
will be able to conserve more land and connect  
with more people than ever before.

*Based on Audited 2021 Financial Statement. The category 
“other” includes the value of purchased and donated 
conservation easements and property, investment income, 
and the COVID Paycheck Protection Program grant.
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Let’s Celebrate…
Thanks to you, more of Tug Hill’s farms, woodlands, waters, and wildlife habitat are conserved

Friends up to $49
Anonymous
Mary Astafan
John Boyce 
Lia Call & John Goioski
Caroline Cappiello
Leona Chereshnoski 
John & Patti Constable 
Linda Coughlin
Kathy & Peter Crofoot 
Calvin & Judy Davis
John & Marcia Gosier
Betty Gould
Gary & Jeanne Hitchcock 
Stephen Jett 
Anne Johnson
Bob & Carol Jones
Richard & Pamela Jones 
Jeri Kaskoun 
Adelaide LaVerdi 
Joe & Kelli Lawrence
Jessica Scavone Lisk
Barbara Lombardo
Marty Murray
Beverly Pellegrino 
Michael & Linda Riordan 
Gerry & Larry Ritter
Glen & Lucia Roberts 
David & Eleanor Sheldon 

Barbara Sleight (M) 
Jenny Spencer
Cindy Stewart
Fred Swartz
Barbara Tokarsky
Frans & Missy Vokey
Nancy Wheeler
Ellen Woodworth

Patron $50-$99
Kim Acevedo
Anonymous 
Carl Anderson &  

Lorraine VanHatten 
Margaret Battles 
Dan Benincasa
William & Mabry Benson 
Stanley Bochniak &  

Wendy Whitney Bochniak 
Andrew Bonney &  

Rebecca Willis
Abigail Bradley
Phillip Branche 
Representative  

Anthony Brindisi
Melinda Broman 
Richard Brouse 
Bryant Buchanan &  

Sharon Wise
Jon & Janet Burrows (M) 
Keith & Joyce Butters
Ms.Katherine Cavanaugh
Tom & Lisa Cavataio 
Kim Cleere
Tim Cook 
John & Nancy Cootware
John Crossley

James & Bronwyn Davis
Jan Den Hamer Corn
Randy & Robin Dewar
Bob & Sharon Dicks
Tom & Sharon Dyckes
Penny Edick-Fawcett
Joe Fassler
Lorraine Fava 
Noel F. Gaige
Kathryn Hancock
Linda Hancock
Joseph & Marianne Hart
Barbara Hartman 
Paul Hatzinger 
Adam & Daria Helmer 
Brian Herkel & Allen Hyde 
Justin Hiza
Mark Irwin
Chris Jage
Michael Jeziorski 
Keith Johnson
Wardwell & Marcia Jones 

(M) 
Barbara Kabrisky 
Mark & Patricia Kennedy
Austin Key & Diane Petrowski
Matt & Sue Kimak
Angie & Terry Kimball
Susan Knight
Dave & Uli Larrabee 
Dale Leeson 
Loretta Lepkowski &  

Peter Ostrum
Richard Lightcap
Betsy B. Mack 
John & Lisa Mack

Ellen Maidman
Robert & Jennifer Malpezzi
Peter Martin
Alfred D. Matt 
Nick Matt
Mrs. Melva Max 
Robert &  

Carolyn Mc Namara 
Stephen & Kendel Miller
Steven Mix (M)
Don Moore 
Dan & Mary Murphy
Jay & Bette O’Hern 
Peter O’Shea 
Steve & Mary Ogden
Theodore Orlin
Frank Owens
Ruth & James Perrin
Sandy Rea &  

Stephanie Dean Judson 
Caroline Reale
Leslie Reed-Evans &  

Arthur Evans
Carol Reese
Kevin & Sarah Reilly (M) 
Carol Rivers
Robert & Patricia Robinson
Joe & Debbie Schnitt (M)
Barb Schwartz 
Christina & Nick Shanley
Scott Silver
Howard & Martha Simonin 
Thomas & Carol Stauffer 
Deborah Stevens 
Sally Stevens
Ruth G. Stewart 
Gary & Kristy Sullivan 
Ed & Marie Sykes
Chris & Tracy Talgo
Floyd & Jane Thelen
Karin Toepfer
John & Sarah Treadwell
Vanessa & Scott Gilbert 
Pat Valentine 
Eric Virkler
Thomas & Audrey Voss 
Vicki & Scott White 

Supporters $100-$249
Anonymous (2)
David Bagley 
Chub Bailly 
Sara Barclay 
Roy & Sylvia Barnes 
Gary & Marion Bartell
Karen & Doug Batt
Janelle Blakely (M)
Jane Bradbury & Ernest Norris
Joseph & Susan Bradley
Jean Bray 
Robert Burt
Katie Cadwell
Madge Campbell
Sara Carman
Patricia Castellano
Terry Cataldo
Peter Chereshnoski (M)
Cathy Clarke
William & Mary Coffin 
Linda Cohen
Bryan Kennedy &  

Marylin Cole 
Susan Jean Cummings 
Steven Daniel & Joan Zeller
Susan DeGeorge
Michael  Delsignore
Tim & Sharon Devine 
Stephen Eisel 
Elizabeth Elco (M)
Edward & Mary Ann Ewen 
Susan Fassler & Kyle Siegel
Anne Ferris & Tom Starr 
Becky Ferris 
Lucy Reed Foltyniak (M) 
Jesse Gaige
Mel & Dave Geurtsen 
Linda & Peter Gibbs (M) 
John Grunnite
Mike Grygiel
Sue & Jim Gwise
Mary Gydesen
Bronson Hager &  

Shane Mitchell
Dr. Richard Halpin 
Kimberly Hanna
Doug Hanno
Bill & Lorena Hardam 
Harold & Elegia Heintz, Jr.
Martina J. Henry

(M) Monthly Donors 
	Donors giving more than  
10 years

	 Donors giving more than  
20 years

Thank you to all who donated to the land trust from 
January 2021 to December 2021. Clean water doesn’t 
happen by accident. Nor does remembering our local 

heritage. Your compassion, generosity, and enthusiasm are 
what makes our community a better place to live, work,  
and play for today, tomorrow, and generations to come.

Together, we are conserving the extraordinary places of Tug Hill and  
providing places for people from all walks of life to enjoy, close to home.

We sincerely apologize for any errors or omissions. Please give us a call at 315-779-8240  
if you have a correction to make.
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Let’s Celebrate…
Thanks to you, more of Tug Hill’s farms, woodlands, waters, and wildlife habitat are conserved

Paul Herubin
Missy Ingerson & Rick Holley
Floyd Houck
Timothy B. Hulbert 
Steve & Madeline Hunter 
Martha Jablonski
Peter & Diane Johnson 
Terrence & Deborah Jones
Tom & Jane Jones 
Richard & Pam Karaz 
Brendan & Rebecca Kelly 
Sally Kenderdine
Rodney & Kathy Kent
James Kirkpatrick
Ron & Susan Klossner
Sandy Lamica 
Jim Lasek
Howard & Jean Leitner 
Harold Thomas Lennon
David & Nancy Liddy (M)
Steve Litwhiler
Brandy Lucas
Dawn Lyndaker
William & Linda Macartney
Katie & Andy Malinowski 
Vincent Mariano, DMD 
Carolyn Marlowe 
John & Candace Marsellus
John R. Mattingly (M) 
Erica Max
Robert & Karin Mc Namara 
Briggs & Isabella McAndrews
Jane McCarty
Wendy McDonald
Greg & Karen McGee 
Holli McKinney (M)
Judith Misch
Lynn K. Morgan 
Peggy  Morgia 
Rod & Margaret Murdock
Pamela Murtha
Paul Nagy 
Dave & Margaret Noll (M)
Robert & Susan Ohmann 
Mary Lawrence Owens
Andrew & Edie Peterson
Donald S. Powell
William & Mary Roberts (M) 
Adrian & Mary K Rotondi 
Donald Stone Sade 
Chris & Marianne Sandstrom

Mark Scheidelman 
Winnie Sears 
Corey & Jonne Smith
Kevin & Maryellen Smith 
Steve & Stacey Smith 
Robert Smolka 
Susan & Davis Stockman 
John Stone 
Lisa & Dan Sullivan (M) 
Doug & Molly Thompson 
Barbara Trevvett
Marjorie Trudeau
Christine VanSlyke 
Richard & Amy Wakefield 
Zachary Wakeman 
Wendi Ward (M)
Jerry & Karen Weiman 
Rosanne Weir & Jim LaPlante
Robert W. White 
Leigh M. Semilof, DVM 
Barry Worczak 
William & Mary Wormuth 
Mrs. Patricia Wujcik
Mary & David Young
Tom Yousey 
Vicky Zacek

Stewards $250-$499
Anonymous
Kate Adams & Randy Baranak
Chuck & Lynn Alleger (M)
John & Janet Bartow
Andy Beers
Thomas Brindisi &  

Terrance Rapenske
Sheldon & Kathryn Brown
Thomas & Patricia Brown
Louis Calabrese, DVM
Patricia Carney &  

Eric Mumpton
Daniel Christmas
Julie Christmas
Liza Clarke
Scott Collins &  

Rosette Schureman
Naomi Dee
Leiter & Ricky Doolittle (M)
Lee & Cathy Ellsworth
Phyllis Fisher (M)
Wayne Franz
John & Terese Hart

Continues on page 18

Conserve more land, inspire 
more kids and families
Gifts of property can make a big difference

                 ould you like to help accelerate the  
                  conservation of Tug Hill’s unique landscape  
                and provide opportunities for people from  
all walks of life to experience the out-of-doors, close  
to home?

If you own a home, vacation home, camp, or commercial property, 
you can donate it to our land trust and help give the conservation 
efforts in Tug Hill a boost.

We would work with you to clarify your goals and sell the property  
with the proceeds applied to ramping up conservation and  
educational efforts. The timing couldn’t be better, as we are being 
asked to assist families to conserve their land more than ever.  

If you donate undeveloped property, like woodlands and  
meadows, we would determine if it could make an appropriate 
public conservation area and consider if we have the resources to 
manage it over time. If not, and if it meets our conservation criteria, 
we would protect it and resell it to a conservation buyer — applying  
the proceeds to conserve other lands and waters in Tug Hill. 

Your gift would likely qualify for an income tax deduction and  
could allow you to avoid capital gains tax.

If you would like to explore the possibilities of donating property 
— either now, or in your will — give Bob Quinn, board member,  
a call at (315) 646-2404 or email him at rrquinn@twcny.rr.com  
for a confidential discussion. 
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Rebecca & Terry Heagle
Carolyn Hoera & Peter Tittler
Vige Barrie &  

Jim Frederick, M.D.
Adam & Lydia Kelly
Dean & Eva Kelly
William Locke & Carin Mei
F.X. & Pam Matt
Mike & Maria Mogg (M)
Fred & Martha Munk
Barclay & Lynda Mutch
Diane Olivo
Brent Petrie
Dave & Sherry Ramsey
Donald Musnicki 
Stan & Chris Riveles (M)
Jane Robens & Esther Frazier
Dean Roczen (M)
Lee Sandifer (M)
Pat Service
Rosanna Sutherland
Hertha Thayer (M)
John & Janet Thompson
 Marietta von Bernuth
Chris & Melany Welch
Lee Willbanks & Judy Drabicki
Charlene M. Zebley
Dave & Barb Zembiec (M)
John Zogby 

Benefactors   
$500-$999
James Bramley
John & Pamela Cecil
Ben & Peggy Coe
Steve & Vici Diehl
Al & Jean Gianfagna
Patti Gillespie
Katrina  Hanna
Nick Heintz 
Carol & Roger Hutchinson (M)
Pamela Judson Rhodes
Kurt Ellis & Lenore Lampert
Meredith Leonard & Ed Pitts
Norah & Tony Machia
Dean & Diana MacLachlan
J. Kemper Matt
Frederick Parker
Tom & Suzanne Pfister
Anne Richter & Brian Ashley
Robert Sauer
Alan & Barb Weiman

Champions  
$1,000–$4,999
Anonymous
Betty Adler 
Ronald Becker 
Natalie & Jan Bogdanowicz 
Ross Christman
Janice Collier 
Cary Fassler &  

Deb Kahkejian 
Peter Fenner
George & Nancy Grisham 

Heidi Jones & Jonas Kelly  
Sedge & Laura Kernan
Dave & Patty Kohr 
Alix Krueger &  

Rob Spoon (M) 
Lillian Matt
Paul & Diane Miller (M) 
Stuart & Susan Miller
Robert Murphy &  

Cynthia Rye 
Lynn & Peggy Murray
Don Musnicki & Liz Hirschey
Brian & Peggy O’Shea 
Timothy Oles
Robert & Janet Quinn 
David Smith
Beth Steria
John & Pegsy Stetson 
David & Mary Stone 
Dr. Vincent &  

Catherine Vannicola 
Sam Welch & Mark Landrey
Dr. & Mrs. John Zdanowicz 

Core Forest Society  
$5,000-$9,999
Frederic Baldwin
Driver Solutions,  

Michael Benkert
Gilbert Butler 
Christopher & Virginia Kelly 
Bob & Vicky Pender
Jeff & Julie Rubenstein
Jennifer Speers 
Chuck & Carolyn Whitfield

Headwaters Society 
$10,000+ 
Anonymous 
Dani Friedman-Baker 
Bruce & Fran Bull 	
Larry & Corky Bull 
Bob & Carol Keller 
Tom Walker 

Donor Advised Funds
Anonymous (2)
American Gift Fund 

L. Hirschey & D. Musnicki 
Family Charitable Fund

The Blackbaud Giving Fund 
Lisa & Dan Sullivan

Central New York Community 
Foundation
	 John & Candace Marsellus
The Community Foundation  
of Herkimer & Oneida 
Counties

Alfred & Elizabeth Duffy 
Fund—Lillian Matt

Bob & Carol Keller  
Family Fund

Bull Family Fund 
James C. O’Shea Family Fund 

—Brian & Peggy O’Shea
Joan B. & William F. O’Shea 

Family Fund
John B. & Margaret T.  

Stetson Fund
Fidelity Charitable Fund

George & Nancy Grisham 
Family Fund

Klossner Family Fund
Robert B. Pender  

Charitable Fund

Northern New York  
Community Foundation
Benjamin & Margaret  

Coe Fund
LaPlante/Weir  

Charitable Fund
T. Urling Walker Family Fund

Gifts of Land
Ronald Becker
Marvin Reimer

Foundations
Butler Conservation  

Fund, Inc. 
Caterpillar Fund 
The Community Foundation  

of Herkimer & Onedia 
Counties 

Land Trust Allaince— 
NYS Conservation  
Partnership Program

Northern New York  
Community Foundation 

NYS Department of  
Agriculture & Markets

Richard S. Shineman  
Foundation

Stewarts Foundation 

Continued from page 17

Join others as a part of the...

Heart of Tug Hill Legacy Society
Have you considered how you might leave a lasting 
impact for generations to come? A gift through your 
will, of any size, is a terrific way to make a legacy gift. 
It’s easy to do and will show how much you care.

 Your generosity and compassion will ensure that kids 
and families can develop a love of Tug Hill like you 
do. Because of you, cherished lands and waters will 
be conserved and cared for. Let us know if you’ve 
included us in your will so we can thank you.

Carol Beck
Harold Boyce
Leiter and Ricky Doolittle 
John & Marcia Gosier 
Gordon Hayes, Jr. 
Steve & Madeline Hunter 
Bob & Carol Keller 
Russ & Rebecca Myer 

(M) Monthly Donors 
	Donors giving more than  
10 years

	 Donors giving more than  
20 years

18



Bob & Carol  
Keller

R.W. Sauer 
Forestry

Tornatore & Compant, 
CPA's, PC

Businesses invest locally and it shows
Aimee Bibbins
Alix Krueger
Bob McNamara
Brian Ashley & Anne Richter
Burrville Cider Mill
Can-Am Speedway
Christine Bibbins
Community Consultants
Coughlin Printing
GYMO
Heidi Jones
Huntley Farms Maple Syrup
Jay-K Lumber
Kylie Schell
Loretta Lepkowski
Lowe's
Melanie Parker Geurtsen
Natalie & Jan Bogdanowicz
Naturally Lewis

Norah Machia
Osceola Ski & Sport Resort
Pepsi Co
Raquette Lake Navigation
Snow Ridge Ski Resort
State Street Hardware
The Home Depot 
The Tailor & The Cook
Tug Hill Artisan Roasters
Tug Hill Estate
Tug Hill Outfitters
W Design
WWTI ABC 50
Wakefield Apiaries
Walmart
Watertown Daily Times
Watertown Gold Club
Zoo NY

In-Kind Gifts                       art of what makes Tug Hill a special place to live,  
         work, and play is the commitment that local  
   businesses have to help out and make our area shine. 

It’s that community ethic that we really value, and it’s their  
support — both with in-kind and monetary donations that leverage 
the financial support of people from all walks of life. 

Whether it’s sponsoring educational programs, special events, or 
a new public conservation area, these local businesses know what 
it means to invest in our community. We hope you will join us in 
thanking them for their commitment to conservation.  

If you would like to explore how to become a business sponsor and 
join our Corporate Eagles program, please contact Emily Males at  
(315) 779-8240 or email her at emales@tughilltomorrow.org.

P

What better way to say you care?
In Memory of 
Douglas Barlcay 

Ben & Peggy Coe
David W Cudhea 

Mary Lou Reed
David Easterly 

Susan Knight 
Don Falkenstern 

Edward & Mary Ann Ewen
Dick Hill 

Carolyn Hoera & Peter Tittler

Dr. Sheldon Judson 
Sandy Rea &  
Stephanie Dean Judson

Wayne Lamica 
Linda Coughlin

Anne Merrell 
Steven & Stacey Smith

Fredrick Parker 
Virginia B. Parker

Carol Welch 
Melva Max

In Honor of 
Allyson Butler 

Joseph Butler, Jr.
Bob Quinn 

Briggs &  
Isabella McAndrews

Chris Welch 
Bob Pender 
Michael Benkert,  
   Driver Solutions

When you provide a gift in honor of someone,  
it says a lot about them — and you. We will send 
the person you have honored, or in the case of a 
memorial gift the family, a card letting them know 
of your thoughtful contribution. 

It’s a lovely way to note how special they are and 
how much they cared about the lands, waters, and 
community we all cherish.

2021-2022 Corporate Eagles
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BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Robert Keller, Jr., Boonville 
Chair
Natalie Bogdanowicz, Montague 
Vice Chair
Dave Kohr, Pulaski 
Treasurer
David Zembiec, Adams 
Secretary
Robert Quinn, Sackets Harbor 
Immediate Past Chair

George Bibbins, Jr., Rodman, Director-at-Large
Cary Fassler, Amboy
Susan Fassler, Amboy
Melanie Parker Geurtsen, Rodman
Heidi Jones, Barneveld
Norah Machia, Watertown
Robert McNamara, Cleveland
Lynn Murray, Copenhagen
Zach Wakeman, Pulaski

STAFF
Linda M. Garrett 
Executive Director
Jonathan J. Schell 
Associate Director  
Nathan Helmuth 
Land Protection Manager
John Souva, III 
Education & Land Protection Manager
Emily Males  
Communications & Marketing Director
Linda Gibbs 
Community Programs Director
Karen Weston 
Office Manager

TugHillTomorrowLandTrust.org
	 @Tug-Hill-Tomorrow-Land-Trust

	 @twitter.com/tughillnature

	 @instagram.com/tughillnature

	 info@tughilltomorrowlandtrust.org 

We don’t share our mailing lists, so your privacy is protected.

1 Thompson Park 
PO Box 6063 
Watertown, NY 13601

315.779.8240

Non-Profit Org.
Watertown, NY

U.S. Postage

PAID 
Permit No. 32 

Dutch Oven Cooking Demonstration
Friday, June 24th • 6:30 -7:45 pm
Let’s Do Some Camp Baking! Join us for a Dutch Oven cake baking  
demonstration at Verona Beach State Park in Oneida County just in time  
for dessert. No registration is necessary; open to all.

Kasoag Lake Paddle 
Friday, July 8th • 5:30 – 7:00 pm
Hit the water with THTLT and our partner, Tug Hill Outfitters on Kasoag Lake 
in Oswego County for an early evening paddle. Bring your own canoe or  
kayak, or rent equipment from Tug Hill Outfitters. Find all the information  
and register on our website. 

Traverse Trail Workday 
Saturday, July 23rd • 10:00 am – 2:00 pm
Join others who like to get their hands dirty and work on the first long- 
distance foot trail through the Heart of Tug Hill. There are many ways to help. 
Registration required for workdays to allow us to plan accordingly.  
We have more dates planned if you are unable to make this one. Check out our 
website for the full list and sign up.

For more updates check out our website, sign up for  
our eNewsletters, and follow us on Facebook. 

Join us for some fun outside in nature


